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CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: . . . (gavel) . . . Good morning. The Public Works and Facilities
Committee meeting for October 1, 2008 will come to order. We have a quorum today. With us
today is Vice-Chair Danny Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Good morning.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Budget Chair Joseph Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Morning.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: And thank you, gentlemen, for being here. And Co-Chair Michael
Victorino are the three present. Joining us shortly will be Chair Hokama. And before we start,
I would like to let the public know that Co-Chair Medeiros will not be present today due to an
illness in the family. We wish Godspeed to his family member who is ill and wish nothing but
the continued good fortune for the family. So in your prayers tonight if you would consider
saying a prayer for the Medeiros family we would be greatly appreciative, yeah. For
representing Corp. Counsel today will be Jeffrey Ueoka and he'll be representing on Items
PWF-15 and PWF-81, and later on David Galazin will join us for the last item PWF-84. The
representatives for the first two items will be Parks and Recreation Department Head Tamara
Horcaj o.
MS. HORCAJO: Morning.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: And for PWF-84, we will have Mr. Milton Arakawa join us from the
Department of Public Works. Of course, our trusty Staff is available this morning, Pauline
Martins, our, our Secretary; and Scott Jensen, our Legislative Analyst. Thank you for being
here. And thank you for all being here this morning. I'm kinda excited, and many of you
know, and I will say it real quickly, if all of doesn't mind. Today we start the
playoffs for the Major League Baseball and my son is presently playing. Unfortunately I
cannot be there but I will join him tomorrow. I will be leaving tonight. That's so much for the
family issues, let's move on to the business at hand. We have public testimony this morning
and we have three items that we're going to be discussing today and hopefully finishing up on a
couple of them. First one is the PWF-15 Beach Access Easement for the North Kihei Road.
The second one will be PWF-81 and that basically is the, I'm sorry excuse me, the dedication
of park and playground purposes and wavering of certain park dedication requirements for the
Wailuku-Kahului Project District Three. And the last one, it will be PWF-84 and that is in
regards to the Wailuku Country Estate issues. Okay? So at this time I will open up testimony
for all three items if that's okay with the Members? No objections?
-2-

PUBLIC WORKS AND FACILITIES COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
October 1, 2008

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: And so I will start. I have four testifiers who have signed up, one, two, oh
excuse me, three testifiers who have signed up. And all of them have signed up on PWF-84.
So I would like to call on the first testifier, Mr. Scott English and he's representing himself,
followed by Daneford Wright, and he's also representing himself. Okay. Mr. English? And
all of us are very familiar with Mr. English, he is a regular here at the Council Chambers but
today he is representing himself. Okay. Mr. English, please, go ahead.

. . . BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY...
MR. ENGLISH: Okay. Good morning, Council Chair Victorino and Council Members. My name is
Scott English, I am testifying on PWF-84, it will be the approval of Wailuku Country Estates
subdivision. I'm one of the lot owners in the subdivision. I'd like to thank the Council for
taking up this matter in bringing up the subdivision for approval. Over the past years we've
been, me and few others been, been on a challenge with the board to try and get this
subdivision approved. For some reason the bond for the subdivision was returned to the
developer, and for the past three or four years the homeowners has been paying the cost of
maintaining the roadways that would, should be dedicated to the County. And as along, from
what I've been told, as long as the developer still owns the roadway three of the five members
of the homeowners' board was appointed by the developer. So to try and get anything
approved in favor of the homeowners it's, we never did. It's always in favor of the developer.
A few members of us got together maybe two or three years ago, decided not to pay our
association fees. It went for about eight months to a year, in turn the associates in the board
started a foreclosure process on our lots just to collect our $95 fees on our monthly fees for the
association. I tried to educate them saying that the developer was responsible for maintaining
the road, I mean responsible for maintaining all improvements to one year after the thing was
dedicated, the subdivision was dedicated by the County. And till this day the subdivision has
not been dedicated. We started petitions within the lot owners to present to the board to try and
stop the maintenance of the roadway and let the developer pay for it. That, we never did get
enough signatures, so when we heard the Council was taking up or this Committee was taking
up the approval of the subdivision we figured this would be the best way for us to try and get
control over back to us of our subdivision. Just for in the future when we do Title 18, when the
bonded subdivision I would like to see something that, in there that when it does do a bonded
subdivision that the language should be in there that the, there shouldn't be an association
board put together until the subdivision gets a County final because of what's going on now.
Like I said the, our developer is not doing anything because the homeowners are paying all his
costs, maintaining the roads, lighting of the street, sewer pump charges, we're paying all the
costs. If our association could never take place because it was a bonded then the developer
would hurry up and get the subdivision completed, and we wouldn't be here today. Thank you.
That's all I have.
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CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. English. And before I open the floor to testimony I'm
going, I was remiss in putting some ground rules together and I apologize to the Committee for
not reminding the audience, and as well as Committee Members, or anyone in the Chamber that
you please turn off your cellphones or put them on vibrate or, it doesn't disturb the decorum
and the testifiers. So please if you all would just either turn it off or put it on vibrate we'd
appreciate it. Secondly public testimony is three minutes, okay, and the light when it turns
yellow you have 30 seconds, and red you are supposed to complete your testimony. I don't
know if you knew that, Mr. English, but maybe for future testifiers I have to make sure that's
perfectly clear. So at this time I'd open up the floor for questions for Mr. English. Committee
Members?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: I got one.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Go ahead. Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Question that I had is in regards to the bond.
Have you gotten any answer regarding why the bond returned from the County to the
developer?
MR. ENGLISH: Through the research that we've been doing the bond was given back either the part
of '05 or, and it was reduced. I think it started about 21 million, it was reduced to little over
1 million. And till this day I think we don't have proper easements crossing Spreckels Ditch
and on another ditch owned by Wailuku Agribusiness. And hopefully the County can use the
bond to get those easements dedicated to the streets, and then we can go on and get in this
subdivision all the roadway dedicated to the County. Why the bond was given back without
the final I am not sure.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: One more question. Would you know if the roadways and the
improvements have been done to County standards?
MR. ENGLISH: I hope so. The County engineers has been up there many a time so they did correct
some problems over the past years, so I'm hoping right now it's up to County standards.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. And at this time I'd like to recognize the
presence of Council Chair Hokama. Thank you for joining us, Chair Hokama. Any other
questions for the testifier at this time? Seeing none, thank you, Mr. English, for being here this
morning. Next would be Daneford Wright and then followed by Danny Alfonso, and he's also
speaking on his behalf. Mr. Wright? Go ahead.
MR. WRIGHT: Thank you. Good morning.
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CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Good morning.
MR. WRIGHT: I appreciate the time and effort you guys are putting in today to listen to us on this
Wailuku Country Estates subdivision. As Mr. English said yes, we've been trying to get this
roads dedicated as well as the park dedicated, as well as, and HRS204, 205-4.6 enacted upon by
the County. Apparently that bond that was given back to the developer caused a lot of
problems for the County as well as for the Wailuku Country Estates homeowners. We've been
trying to let the County know, I've been trying to let the County know for the last two and a
half years that their fiduciary responsibilities to this situation. I have given written testimony
today to your Clerk to give you possible solutions to these problems. I think that it would be a
win-win situation for the County to look at it and to work with us to resolve these issues
without any litigation.
I'm, as I, as I said before, when we, when I came to the County it was to address this problem
so we could get it, get it done right away. I, you know, two years, it's been a long time,
subdivision was supposed to be completed in 2003 and it hasn't been completed. Final
subdivision approval cannot be met because the developer failed to do his stipulations and
requirements of the bond as well as contractual agreements. So there is really no final
subdivision approval lawfully. Contractual agreements were breached and therefore there is no
fmal subdivision approval. That's why HRS205-4.6 comes into play, and without the County's
enacting upon it they can be fined $10,000 or more if it continues. So I just wanted to bring
that to your guys attention also. And as far as the, the Wailuku Country Estates people, we did
get a petition signed but to no avail, because like I said, without the developer, without the
County dedicating everything, the developer holds the B-class interest, yeah. And so we
cannot even vote out that board, we cannot solve the problems that our community has, and
because of that situation the failure to do that has caused considerable problems for that
community. So I wanted to bring that to your guys' attention and look forward to working with
your, this Public Works Committee as well as the County Council to resolve this issue in a
timely manner so that we can all get on with our lives. And I appreciate that. Thank you.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Wright. And I'll open up the floor to questions after I, if I
may, one quick question. You mentioned about a petition. What happened to the petition? I
mean if you sign a petition did you ever present it to us or did...
MR. WRIGHT: We still have it, and I can make a copy of the petition to you.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: If you would and I would appreciate that so that we can pass it out to the
various Members and they can understand what's going on a little bit more.
MR. WRIGHT: Okay.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: I'd appreciate that, Mr. Wright.
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MR. WRIGHT: Sure.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Questions for Mr. Wright? Seeing none, I will, thank you, Mr. Wright.
MR. WRIGHT: Thank you.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: And we will be discussing your matter a little bit later, so if you guys want
to hang around while we get the other ones out of the way, I would appreciate it.
MR. WRIGHT: Okay. Thank you.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Next testifier is Danny Alfonso, and the Chair will also
remind those if anyone wants to testify on any of the three items that we are discussing today,
please come forward and sign in. Pauline, did we get any more, anybody requesting for testify?
MS. MARTINS: No.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: I see some people jumping up so maybe we'll have more. Okay. Danny,
will you go ahead?
MR. ALFONSO: Yes. I just also would like to thank the Council for taking this time. And I'm also a
homeowner up at the Wailuku Country Estates, and basically I am here in support of, I'm still
learning a lot of the issues that's coming up. And I still have a lot of questions but I'm in,
basically in support of what Mr. English and Mr. Wright was talking about, so, and just here in
support. So, thank you.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Well hold on, hold on, Mr. Alfonso. Any questions for
Mr. Alfonso? Seeing none, thank you for being here, sir. Appreciate that. We have some
more testifiers so if, once they're completed signing up we will then call upon them. Okay. If
you just, one of you would just, Pauline, and, yeah, just one of you can start testifying, that way
we won't hold up the process. Okay. You want to go? Okay. And then afterwards fill that,
fill that out. I know this gentleman. I think many of you know Mr. Joe Blackburn. Thank you
for being here. Joe being a former Fire Deputy and former Maui Electric Security Chief and
former a lot of things. You know, Joe's been around this community for a long time. So,
Mr. Blackburn, go ahead.
MR. BLACKBURN: Anyway, I want to just say thank you for letting me come today. I'm a past
member of the board, I'm one of the first owners up there that built, and I'm now the managing
agent. It's been a very difficult situation with the developer. He has not fulfilled what he is
supposed to have done. Yet as an association and as a board we've been also told by some of
our members that if we went after the developer and used the association funds that, you know,
we would have a problem also. So we got caught here in a real Catch-22. Basically my thing
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is I want to work with the County as the managing agent, especially towards I think trying to
separate some of the issues, and road dedication is a real big one for us.
I'd also just like to say I do grow, I tried to make poi for you guys this morning but first time it
didn't come out too good. But I sell luau leaf, I sell bananas, and I'm going to expand more as
I get more time. It's my dream location, I've worked two jobs most of my life to get there. I
love it, I love not being in public safety or having anybody responsible for any decisions I make
now, and being part of the association and managing now is a dream for me. And I just want to
tell the County of Maui I want to work with you. And some of the things that have been said
about me, yeah, sometimes I am a hardhead but I want to work with people, and I thank you for
your time.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Blackburn. And, you know, being a hardhead is not a big
issue around here. Any questions for Mr. Blackburn before he runs off? Councilmember
Pontanilla and followed by Councilmember Hokama, you had a question too? Okay. Go
ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Blackburn, for being here. I
should have asked this question to Mr. English earlier. Since you're a former fire fighter, could
I ask you this question? Is the subdivision geared for fire fighting apparatus such as fire
hydrants at this time?
MR. BLACKBURN: Yeah. We have all our hydrants in place now. Mr. English is much more an
expert in that area than I am. I believe there are some lots that are flag lots that may not fall
within that, I think it's a 250 or 300 foot requirement now. But every fire truck carries
approximately 1,500 feet of supply line which would allow them to drop at a hydrant, and they
also practice reverse lays of, of large distances also. But I mean as a, as a fire fighter in that
subdivision I'd be real happy, 'cause there's hydrants and not standpipes. So you get a lot
more fire flow out of the subdivision.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So you test or does the association test the hydrants?
MR. BLACKBURN: No. We have not.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Do you want me to later on maybe bring Mr. English back to ask that
specific question since you...
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: When we take it up. Yeah.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Take it up? Okay. Thank you. Okay. Mr. Hokama?
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: For Mr. Blackburn please.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Sure. Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Joe, how long you've been managing the association or the other
owners and yourself?
MR. BLACKBURN: I started as the managing agent on August l g . I was, along with Kelly Watanabe
the first elected members to the board. That was two or three years ago. And again, I've been
probably, I was one of the first six homeowners in the subdivision.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. So the Committee can assume that this is, you're very
knowledgeable at least for the last three-plus years of the subdivision and its issues?
MR. BLACKBURN: I'm knowledgeable of the issues, as anything else I may have to go back and get
data if there are specific number questions. But I have a good feel for the subdivision and
people, especially since August 1 St since I've been talking to a lot of the owners. And there has
been a lot of dissention in the past, and a lot of it has to do, I think with anything else was
communication, and I'm working very, very hard to resolve these issues.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you very much, Joe. Thank you.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Any other questions for the
testifier? Seeing none, thank you, Mr. Blackburn. And we will keep in contact.
MR. BLACKBURN: Thank, thank you, Chair Victorino.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Next testifier is Susie Baker followed by F.A. and I don't
know how to pronounce it Irani? And if I, I apologize if I, you know, chopped that name up.
And Ms. Baker is speaking on her behalf, and Mr. Irani is speaking on behalf of the Wailuku
Country Estates association. So go ahead, Ms. Baker.
MS. BAKER: Thank you. I'm Susie Baker, I have owned property in Wailuku Country Estates for
four years. I have about two acres in agriculture. Half of it is fruit trees, half of it is noninvasive structural bamboo. Before owning in Wailuku Country Estates I was a farmer,
orchardist in Ulupalakua where also I had two acres of fruit trees. I'm very concerned about
our subdivision not being accepted by the County. Our roads haven't been dedicated as you
know, and the owners for the subdivision are responsible for even turning on the lights. We
pay the bills so there's electricity, turn our lights on. The police are good about coming if we
call them if there's an event, some kind of an issue, but they don't actively patrol in the
subdivision, and we have had to pay for additional security. And still we, we do pay property
taxes, all of us pay the property taxes. I understand that on, in October, 2004 the County of
Maui reduced the bond that we had with Mr. Anderson. It was 20 million and now it's down to
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1.25, and this according to Public Works Milton Arakawa was because portions of the site
improvement were completed and the 1.25 should cover the work that has yet to be completed.
My concern is that we've learned that Mr. Anderson may not be in a position to complete the
work. He has till December 31, 2008 to do so. But if he doesn't then where are we left? I
mean he's had all of this time and now he has two months to finish it or to even start it I guess,
it has that time to start it. So if in fact that doesn't come to pass, he doesn't finish the work
that's needed to dedicate the roads to be accepted by the County my question to the Council is
will the Council use the bond that's in place to finish this with so that we can be dedicated to
the County? I thank you for your time and consideration of this.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Ms. Baker. Any questions for the testifier? Seeing none,
thank you, Mr. Baker.
MS. BAKER: Thank you.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Next will be Mr. Irani followed by Jay Nakamura, and Jay Nakamura will
be talking about, talking on Item PWF-81 which is the, the park, the district Wailuku-Kahului
Project District parks. Mr. Irani?
MR. IRANI: Good morning, Mr. Chair and Members of the Committee. I'm here actually in two
capacities, one as a homeowner and as the other as the president of the board, the present board
of the Wailuku Country Estates community association. And I've been authorized by the board
to give any information that you may need of us. I want to thank you for listening to my
testimony and I want to state that I started building in the subdivision in 2004, along with
Mr. Blackburn. Occupied my house in 2005, I've been farming there since 2004. I have
almost an acre and a half of fruit trees, and they are starting to be profitable at this time, in the
sense that I can sell produce, do so on a regular basis. I, the amount of water that is allotted to
me is 68,000 gallons a month for the standard payment to the irrigation company which is
owned by the Wailuku Country Estates association. But I can use up to 150,000 gallons by
paying additional charges. So I have adequate water but this is a concern as a homeowner
because the Water Rights Commission is now considering restricting the amount of water that's
available to our supplier which is Wailuku Water Distribution Company. I have facts and
figures if there's any question from any of the Members, and I may be able to supply to you
those answers if it comes up. But the main thing is as a homeowner I was asked to file a farm
plan or an ag plan with the County before they issued the permit for my primary dwelling and
my secondary dwelling. And I submitted that to the then Mr. Foley was in charge, this is
recorded at the Bureau of Conveyances, and since I finished my farm plan they've examined
my property and they have given me an ag exemption. And I'd be delighted if any Member
would like to come and see what I'm doing to show how it can be accomplished in the
subdivision. And that's all I have to say at this time. Thank you.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Irani. Questions for the testifier? Seeing none, thank you.
And, and if we are in need I will request that from you, sir. Thank you. Next testifier is on
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PWF-81 and it's Jay Nakamura, and Jay is the manager for Stanford Carr, I guess projects here
on Maui. Mr. Nakamura?
MR. NAKAMURA: Thank you, Committee Chair, Council Chair, Committee Members. My name is
Jay Nakamura. I'm a manager with Stanford Carr Development. I'm here to give some
background information on the resolution that is in front of the Committee today on behalf of
Kehalani for the park dedication. I've been with Stanford Carr for about ten years, and we
originally got involved with Kehalani back in 1999 when he acquired the company from C.
Brewer Homes. The project itself was entitled back in 1990 by C. Brewer so about 20 years
ago, and it was originally entitled for 550 acres, 2,400 residential units, community center,
school, and then there was 20 acres of park as part of that entitlement. During the first ten
years, this is prior to us getting involved, C. Brewer put up about 300 homes and they did some
infrastructure, but no, no parks were improved at that time. So when we got involved one of
the first things we did was to meet with the County and kind of understand all the entitlement
requirements that we had to go through, parks being one of them. So in 2002 we entered into
an agreement with the Parks Director and the County to construct the required parks for our
project district. And since then there's been a lot of development that's occurred, there's been
another 700 homes that have been constructed, about 500 of them are above the highway, 200
below. And then we've also installed the makai park, it's a seven-acre park along Waiale.
We've also constructed two pocket parks, one's adjacent to the Akolea neighborhood and the
other is adjacent to Cottages. And we just started on the mauka park which is the big
community park, it's about 13 acres. We just finished grading and putting in the utilities in that
park. So from that agreement it talked about us just performing the grading, the grassing,
irrigation on the park. So we're here today to ask for a waiver of the restroom requirement for
the parks that we're putting in at Kehalani. Today I have here with me the community
manager, Lynn Keahi from the KCA. We also have a representative from the property
management company, Bill East; our president of the KCA Rick Papa; and Ron Shimizu, our
construction manager who oversaw all the construction work including the park. So we're here
for any questions that you may have. But we appreciate your consideration on this matter.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Nakamura. Questions for Mr. Nakamura from the
Committee Members? Seeing none, thank you, Mr. Nakamura. And we, if we do have any
questions when we get to the item we may call upon you at that time. The last testifier that has
signed up is Lynn Keahi and she is the Kehalani Community Association, I guess
representative. Is that your title? Okay. Ms. Keahi, please?
MS. KEAHI: Good morning, Committee. Thank you for your time and consideration. I echo
Mr. Nakamura's comments regarding PWF-81, and on behalf of the Kehalani Community
Association which encompasses approximately over 1,000 home sites and well over at least
2,000 homeowners in this area. And in my conversations with these homeowners, for the most
part I have not received any negative comments to request that the comfort station be installed
or anything like that. They are basically in favor of asking for a waiver of having the comfort
station and any parking facilities for these areas installed for these locations, the makai park,
-
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the mauka park. And I'd like to again just, although we don't have overwhelming homeowner
support as the Country Estates has had, I believe a lot of the homeowners although absent at
this time would like to voice their support for not having comfort stations installed mainly for
the concern of potential health and abuse by vagrants that may frequent the area. As you know
the makai park is located just across the street from the prison on Waiale Road and there is at
least, I would approximate about 50 home sites that are immediately adjacent to the makai park
itself. Mauka park, approximately ten home sites are immediately adjacent to this area as well.
So in consideration of the safety and wellbeing I hope that would you consider that. Thank
you.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Ms. Keahi. Hold on, just in case. Any questions for
Ms. Keahi? Seeing none, thank you very much. I see one more gentleman. Why don't you go
ahead and testify and then you can sign in a little bit later. And but please identify yourself and
if there is a group that you're representing I would appreciate that. Go ahead, sir.
MR. CONRAD: My name is John Conrad. I'm a, I live in the Cottages at Kehalani. Echoing the past
two testifiers about the parks, I live actually adjacent to one of the pocket parks on the upper
side. And my job is actually an athletic trainer for Lahainaluna High School, and as that job, I
cover events in many public parks over the County, and I've seen . . .(end of tape, start 1B at
9:38 a. m.). . . have rest stations in them and what happens to them over the course of the years,
and the people that frequently hang out by them, and potential drug use that happens around
them. And as a homeowner next to a park, I feel that having rest stations wouldn't necessarily
be a deterrent where not having the rest stations wouldn't be a deterrent for the use of the parks.
As growing up in a small community similar to this there was never one time that I ever didn't
go to a park because there was no bathroom. The parking concerns I guess are such but again
these small pocket parks and the park in the lower section, mainly the size is not necessarily for
a whole bunch of people from outside that specific community to drive to, to use the park but
more forth to have the community members that live near the park be able to walk to the park
and use the park. So I don't think the parking is such an issue. Again I am in support of turning
over to the County these parks, but again waiving the restrooms. Thank you.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, sir. Questions for the testifier? Seeing none, and thank you
very much. And please sign up. Before I close public testimony on any of the three items, in
fact what I will do, initially if it's okay with the Committee I will close public testimony on
PWF-15 'cause I see no one presenting anything in that area, and hold open the other ones as
we get to those particular items. So with no objections may I close PWF-15 beach access
easement for North Kihei Road? No objections?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.

. . . END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY . . .
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PWF-15 BEACH ACCESS EASEMENT (NORTH KIHEI ROAD)

(C.C. No. 05-267)

CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. At this time I would like to start off by going into a opening
statement and description of P'WF-15, beach access and easement. The Committee is in receipt
of the following: one, County Communication No. 05-267, from the Council Chair,
transmitting correspondence dated July 29, 2005, from Gwen Ohashi Hiraga of Munekiyo &
Hiraga, Inc., relating to the draft document entitled "Beach Access Easement", pursuant to
Condition No. 3 of the Ordinance No. 3060 (2002) for property situated at 101 North Kihei
Road, Kihei, Hawaii, TMK: (2) 3-8-13:012 (the subject property). Correspondence dated
September 22, 2008, from the Department of Corporation Counsel, transmitting the following,
a revised proposed resolution entitled "ACCEPTING DEDICATION OF BEACH ACCESS
EASEMENT LOCATED ALONG NORTH KIHEI ROAD PURSUANT TO
SECTION 3.44.015, MAUI COUNTY CODE, IN SATISFACTION OF CONDITION OF
ZONING NO. 3 OF ORDINANCE NO. 3060 (2002)". The purpose of the revised proposed
resolution is to accept a non-exclusive perpetual beach access easement over and across the
subject property, including the following elements: 1. a 10-foot-wide walkway for public
beach access; and 2. a 10-foot-wide-by-20-foot-long daytime drop-off location for beach users
with disabilities. B. a revised proposed resolution entitled "ACCEPTING DEDICATION OF
A BEACH ACCESS EASEMENT LOCATED ALONG NORTH KIHEI ROAD PURSUANT
TO SECTION 3.44.015, MAUI COUNTY CODE, IN SATISFACTION OF CONDITION OF
ZONING NO. 3 OF ORDINANCE NO. 3060 (2002)". The purpose of the revised proposed
resolution is to accept a non-exclusive perpetual beach access easement over and across the
subject property consisting of a 10-foot-wide walkway for public beach access. At this time, I
would like to open the floor for an overview from the Parks and Recreation Director,
Ms. Horcajo. Ms. Horcajo?
MS. HORCAJO: Thank you very much, Co-Chair Victorino, and good morning, Members of the
Public Works and Facilities Committee. As you know, we were able to do a site inspection on
this property, and the Department of Parks and Recreation is willing to provide minimum
maintenance for the 10-foot-wide walkway to the beach, for the beach access. And we do
understand from the developer that the cement walkway and gravel won't include a lot of
difficult maintenance items along that, that walkway. The Department does not support our
requirement in the first resolution which is to lock or unlock the handicap drop-off stall gate as
we don't have the manpower to do that. If there are any additional questions I do have Pat
Matsui here today who would be able to answer any specific questions you have.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Ms. Horcajo. And before I open the floor up to question from
the Committee, I would like to call upon Corp. Counsel Jeffrey Ueoka to give us a overview on
this issue of a beach access easement that has been pondering us for this deliberation.
Mr. Ueoka?
MR. UEOKA: Currently there's the walkway, that's going to be dedicated or if the Council chooses to
accept the easement that would be considered the beach access, satisfaction of the beach access
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plan requirement of Condition of Zoning No. 3. And the Planning Department has agreed that
this easement would be in satisfaction of the beach access plan requirement of the Condition of
Zoning.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Mr. Ueoka, thank you very much. And so we have gotten a
response and I think that was what we were waiting for from the Planning Department in
regards to this beach access plan? Mr. Ueoka?
MR. UEOKA: Oh, yes. That was the Planning Department's response.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you very much. I just wanted clarification on that matter because I
think that was what was holding us up from making a decision the last time. At this time I'd
like to open the floor up for questions to the Department or Corp. Counsel. Any questions from
the Members? No? Okay. Seeing none, then if there's no questions or further discussion I
would like to make my recommendation.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Recommendation?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Recommendation?
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. (NOTE: Mr. Jensen whispering to Co-Chair Victorino) Oh,
okay. Thank you. Thank you for that clarification. Gentlemen, we have actually two options
here and I just want to clarify that one option was with the drop-off as I stated first of all, and
secondly, the second recommendation is just the 10-foot-wide public beach access. So the
Chair is going to, if, with the liberty of, of the Members, I'm going to recommend acceptance
of the first item which was with the drop-off zone for the disabled citizens and the acceptance
of that plan with the 10-foot-walkway to the public beach access. That would be my first
recommendation.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman?
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Go ahead, Mr. Hokama. I am making a recommendation, I will follow
your lead.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Before we move to a formal motion, Mr. Chair.

PUBLIC WORKS AND FACILITIES COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui

October 1, 2008

CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: May I just have a very short recess so we can be very clear exactly
which resolution you wish us to consider to move forward please?
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: I think that would be accessible. Let's call, the Chair will call a five
minute recess so that we can get clarification. . . . (gavel).. .

RECESS:

9:48 a.m.

RECONVENE: 9:53 a.m.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: . (gavel). . . The meeting of the Public Works and Facilities Committee
will reconvene. When we left we were, we had a recess to discuss the options on PWF-15, and
to make it perfectly clear to the audience at large so they understand, the difference really
amounts to plan one includes a drop-off area for our disabled citizens which has a gate that
needs to be secured on further request of the owner if I was correct in saying that. And Parks
Department has indicated that manpower may be an issue when it comes to that. The second
option which was just the beach access itself, just the public walkway easement to the beach
from the roadway itself. So that's the two options and my recommendation to the Committee
was option No. 1 with the public access and the drop-off zone. I feel that it's so very important
in today's area, in the area of ADA and giving our special citizens, our disabled citizens an
opportunity not to have to walk from the parking area all the way over or be wheeled over by
wheelchair or whatever they may have to, to the public access, and the ability to go to the
beach. So that was my, my, my wish or my recommendation. So, gentlemen, if you have any
questions I think some of you had a few questions for the Department. Chair Hokama, you had
a question?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, thank you. Before the motion, just for clarification
regarding the resolution with the proposed drop-off. We have a term of daytime. Can we get
the Department's clarification on, is there a time set between one hour to another hour and then
closure?
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Ms. Horcajo?
MS. HORCAJO: Thank you. The parks along the coast are currently open, I believe, it's 7:00 a.m. to
8:00 p.m. I know that our Park staff if there are restrooms and gates they begin working at
6:00 a.m. So the start time in some locations, you know, will be closer to 6:00 a.m. as they
work their way along the beach. So daylight hours, instead of saying from dawn to dusk we do
have to indicate hours as requested by the Police Department for enforcement. So I believe the
signage does state 7:00 a.m. to 8:00 p.m. even though that may vary due to Park staffing.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. And again for our, the Committee's
understanding, there is no use of a gate or, or, or locks during the closure period? We just will
state that this area is only open from 7:00 a.m. to 8:00 p.m.?
MS. HORCAJO: Um.
COUNCILMEMBER HOICAMA: That, that was my understanding from Chairman Victorino. We
are not going to lock the easement. Is that correct?
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: The easement itself, no. Just the parking area, oh, the loading and
unloading area for the drop-off. That is correct.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Will be or will not be locked, Mr. Chairman?
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: The owner has requested that it be locked. They want a gate so that it
would be locked. And if you have, you want clarification, I have the representative here if you
want clarification on that, Chair Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Before you, we may want to talk Mr. Rixey, I just wanted to know
what was your understanding, Mr. Chair. Because if it's locked, it's only locked for those with
disability or is locked to anyone wishing to use the easement?
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: The easement itself is not locked, the only thing we're locking is the
drop-off zone. The easement to the beach will not be locked. Okay. I guess I'm trying to
clarify that the actual easement, the beach access is open.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Countywide, it-CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --will remain open.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: That will remain open. That is correct. The only thing that is being
requested to be locked by the owner is the loading and unloading zone, that 10x20 foot area to
load and unload. The beach access itself will not have a gate. It remains open 24/7.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. May I ask a question to Corporation Counsel?
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Go ahead. Corporation Counsel, please?
COUNCILMEMBER HOICAMA: Thank you. Mr. Ueoka, as we understand it are we treading very
thinly, because now we're making a discrepancy of persons who can have full access 24 hours
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a day and those that can have only limited access for part of the day. Is that an issue for this
County regarding equal access abilities or opportunity?
MR. UEOKA: I can't answer 100 percent sure on this of course. But I believe we're not limiting their
access, we're just closing the drop-off area. There still is access for everyone. I don't believe
it is, not sure if it is an ADA required access for this beach walkway. I don't think it is, and it
is still open and it is a paved sidewalk. So anyone can have the...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So the drop-off area with limitations will not impact the County's
requirement to comply with fair and equal access to all residents?
MR. UEOKA: I don't believe so.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. It's on the record, Chairman.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you for the clarification and thank you for the question, Chair
Hokama. Member Pontanilla, please.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. I thought I heard right in regards to the Parks
Department that they may not have the manpower to secure the gate every night. And if they
can't secure the gate every night, what is the exposure to the County should anything happen
on the property because of that issue?
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Department? I guess first we'll ask Corp. Counsel.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah, Corp. Counsel.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes. Okay. Go ahead. Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla.
MR. UEOKA: We will be responsible for the property and like all other parks the Department will
take the proper steps to minimize exposure to liability and they would try their hardest to make
sure nothing, or to try and make sure nothing bad does happen on the property. But it will be
under our care 'cause it is under the easement.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. And I'm under the, in our last meeting we
discussed this thing in length and one of the issues was exactly that. And I thought we came to
the understanding that the developer would create a new sidewalk fronting the length of the
property and that accessibility would be done on the parking area south of the existing
easement. That was my understanding as far as the last meeting. I don't know, you know, if
the Department of Highways have any issues regarding the parking, not parking, but the
drop-off area that is currently being proposed in the, by the Chairman. I don't know if you
could answer that, Chairman, or maybe the Parks regarding the issues, if have any, with the
Department of Transportation regarding that drop-off area.
-16-

PUBLIC WORKS AND FACILITIES COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
October 1, 2008

CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Well if you remember Ms. Shibuya joined us for the site visitation and she
said that if it was just a drop-off area, she had a no problem. No parking could be allowed in
that area because it is along the highway and they did not want to allow any parking. While the
drop-off was in, because much of that drop-off was actually in the, the owners property, it
wasn't on the highway side. It was actually in the owner's property. So she didn't have a
problem with a drop-off area and also having a gate. But I wanted to make one point, you
know, to answer, continue to answer your question, and I want to make one more clarification
so that everybody's clear, my recommendation and I leave it to your choice whether you go
with one or two. But the installation of the gate would be at our expense also. Okay. So I
want that brought out so everybody fully understands that I am stepping out and saying yes I'd
like something that's going to cost us money but something for our special needs citizens. So,
and you're right as far as the sidewalk, they want to improve the sidewalk so we would have a
much better sidewalk than we have presently. You are correct, Member Pontanilla, on that
discussion. So again so that everybody's clear, that's my recommendation. If you folks say no
we'd rather go with No. 1, I mean No. 2 with no loading and unloading zone, I have no
problem either. But you asked the Chair for a recommendation and I, you know, and I
distinctly decided to make that recommendation. So, gentlemen, any other questions for either
the property owner or the Department or Corp. Counsel? I'm open for more questions in that
respect.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Maybe have the applicant come up forward and, and provide
us with, you know, some, some of their thoughts in regards to the decision that we're going
make this morning.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: I can go with both of 'em, but, you know, give them a chance
to at least give their point of view. Thank you.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Mr. Mateo, you, you would like that the
owner to come up and his representative? So if Mr. Rixey would come forward please. And
thank you very much for being here, Mr. Rixey.
MR. RIXEY: Aloha, Chair, Committee Members. My name is George Rixey. How can I help you?
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Questions for the owner's representative?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Mr. Chair, thank you.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Go ahead, Mr. Mateo.
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Exactly what was just said, if you can just please share your ideal
with us relative to the, the need for the gate. Because you heard the Department saying, one,
there is no manpower to actually maneuver the gate, to open and close it, your requirement of a
gate. So it just seems to me at this point the first resolution we're addressing comes with a
need for us to install a gate, but if we have no manpower to be there to operate the gate as its
originally function, I don't know why the importance of a gate. So you need to share with us
the rationale and requirement.
MR. RIXEY: Okay. Okay. Well, the original proposal which had, did not have the drop-off for the
handicap that was acceptable in terms of what was required for beach access plan. But then
there was some concern by Committee Members that it would be nice if we could do a little bit
more to provide for accessibility for the handicap, for loading and unloading. And the owner
was willing to go along with that in addition to the other parking stalls that have been improved
and the sidewalks. But his concern was that there's no way that he can control who's actually
going to use that parking stall. And the experience along that area is that at night certain people
use parking areas that are a disturbance to the peace, and he had no way to control that. So his,
his concession was, well I'd be happy to provide this stall area but I need to have a way to
control who's actually going to be in there during off hours. And the only way to do that would
be with a gate.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Further questions?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Not for Mr. Rixey. Get back to the Department.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Further questions for Mr. Rixey?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: No.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: None. Mr. Rixey, one, one more question. If this gate is put in for that
purpose, because again on the other side where we have State property which will, they will
concede, put some parking stalls including a disabled parking stall. That side will have no gate.
Now that is not right in front of your property, it's more in line with the condominiums
adjacent to the property.
MR. RIXEY: Right.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: But there's no gate there -MR. RIXEY: Yeah.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: --and we're not expected to put any gate, because it's an access
ingress/egress for the properties, especially the condo properties there. Yeah?
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MR. RIXEY: Right.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: So my question to you is, and I understand what your owner is saying is,
but the gate, I still, if it's a disabled sign in front there says loading and unloading, unlawfully
you can be, you know, the police can stop by and ticket you and all that. What is his big
concern? Because again it is going to be designed for the disabled. It is not a regular parking
stall.
MR. RIXEY: Well, I guess his concern is that from the experience of how those stalls are used or how
people along the beach are, are, you know, camping out at night, homeless and et cetera, that
his fear is that people will use it for that purpose. And, and I guess he has a fear that no one's
really going to take care of that to, to prevent that from happening.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. I guess the rationale I'm trying to bring forward is even like now if
somebody was to park along there, police would drive by, they could tag, tow 'em, whatever.
Right? Because there's no parking allowed in that front area adjacent to the public beach
access. Right? At this time?
MR. RIXEY: I'm sorry. Say that again.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: There is no parking along, allowed along that North Kihei Road fronting
your property at this time?
MR. RIXEY: Right.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. So if we had a loading/unloading zone for disabled citizens, which
is clearly marked, no one can park there anyhow. Even at night they wouldn't be allowed to
park there. 'Cause if they did the police would have the same authority they have right now to,
to take care them, to cite them and to have actually a substantial fine, because parking in a
loading and unloading disabled without the placard is a very stiff fine, I think $250. So again,
I'm trying to say the rationale.
MR. RIXEY: Well, if it, you know, the, I guess the rationale is, is that this stall is actually within the
boundaries of the private property and it's not in a public right-of-way.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Exactly.
MR. RIXEY: So I could see where if there was parking along, you know, the State highway dedicated
area or public right-of-way and there was parking there, then it would be easy for the police to
see that and tag 'em and tell 'em to go away. The only way that I believe that the police would
be actively tagging or towing a car from that stall is if the homeowner actually made the call to,
you know, say there's a problem, you know, would you come deal with it.
-19-

PUBLIC WORKS AND FACILITIES COMMITTEE
Council of the County of Maui
October 1, 2008

CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: I think I disagree with that, but okay, and I won't belabor the point.
Because again being a loading and unloading for people with special needs, handicap people I
don't think the police need to get called. If they drive by and there's a car parked there they
could pretty much tag it and, and have a substantial fine. Or, you know, there are people that
go out, and if I'm not mistaken there are citizens that go around checking for unlawful use of
disabled parking stalls and loading and unloading disabled zones too.
MR. RIXEY: Yeah.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: So they would have the authority.
MR. RIXEY: Well I would wonder then, I mean I would imagine there's probably situations in park,
dedicated parking lots that maybe there are cars that are in there that shouldn't be in there.
Maybe they won't leave when it's time to close the gate. You know I'm bound, there's bound
to be issues of that nature. I'd be curious as how the Parks Department handles that situation,
`cause it, it would be in their right-of—way —
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. RIXEY: --their, their easement area.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: I'll ask the Parks if that's okay with the Members? Ms. Horcajo, do you
have a response to Mr. Rixey's question? And I think that's good for the public to understand.
MS. HORCAJO: In the parking lot where we do have gates that are locked in the evening the security
is asked to walk the parking lot to get the cars out, if there are cars parked inside. Currently we
have issues with individuals that cannot be found who are parked in that area who may be on
the beach, and therefore their cars are locked in to that parking area At that time we do have a
sign there, the police, the owner may just leave it there all night, or the owner may need to call
dispatch and have Parks Department called out, personnel called out. Because we, our security
contract doesn't include calling back for the lockup. So then our Parks Department personnel
would be called back to come unlock the gate.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. So that, so, so to clarify that. If, once the park is closed, you guys
do your due diligence, try to find out, find any cars that are there, their owners. Right? And
make sure that they remove their vehicle. If not that gate is locked and when that owner returns
then they need to call dispatch to have someone come down and open the gate for them? Is
there any fine that goes with that or any kind of charge that goes with? I'm, just out of
curiosity. Ms.
MS. HORCAJO: At this time there is nothing in the legislation that allows that, but it is something we
need to look into.
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CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you. And I, I'm getting a little off the subject matter and I
apologize. But just because we're in that, in that realm. Okay. Thank you, Mr. Rixey. Any
questions? Any further questions for Mr. Rixey? Seeing none, gentlemen, any questions for
the Department? Yes, Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Chairman and Parks, if we do construct the gate,
it's only the gate? Do we construct any fencing within the easement area? And the reason why
I ask this question is what Mr. Rixey had mentioned, if it's only the gate and we close the gate
at 8:00, anyone can drive into the property and, and it's going to be your Park Rangers now to,
to tell this guy or go find the people to remove their cars from the property. But if you have an
enclosed area it stops anybody from going any further than the easement area.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Go ahead.
MS. HORCAJO: So the concern, if I understand what you're asking, is that a car could drive in the
easement area as well as in the park area? In some of the easement areas where that would be a
concern, we do put a bollard in the middle of the, you know, easement so that a car couldn't
easily drive in but that it could be removed in the need for maintenance. So that would
probably also need to be included in the easement. The, as I understand the Resolution No. 1
before you, the only requirement is the installation of a gate. It does not include fencing.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Any barrier -MS. HORCAJO: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: --so that nobody can go further than that?
MS. HORCAJO: That's how I'm reading this first resolution.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. Thank you. Thank you.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Mr. Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you. So the Department's preference, because
we're looking at two resolutions, the Department's preference is the second resolution?
MS. HORCAJO: The way the, that is correct.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay.
MS. HORCAJO: Currently that's, the two resolutions before us, that would be our preference.
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Okay. So the Department's preference is the second resolution and
. . .(end of tape, start 2A at 10:16 a.m). . . of providing a closer access to, for the, for the
disabled needs, that the Department is comfortable that the existing parking area it's made is
sufficient and takes care of the Department's requirements.
MS. HORCAJO: Thank you. Council Member, as you know the Department has continually sited the
need for additional parking for beach accesses, and still that would be our preference. However
noting the concern through the Department of Transportation that parking is not allowed then
our preference would be to not have the, a drop-off zone would be an added amenity, but the
gate is not something that we can work with on a daily basis. So based on what's before us
today the Parks Department would prefer the resolution that does not include the gate.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Any other questions for Corp. Counsel or the owner's
representative or Parks? Okay. Thank you, Mr. Rixey, we appreciate it.
MR. RIXEY: Thank you.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Again I think the Chair has listened very intently and sometimes
you've got to, in the words of people I have known that play cards, you got to know when to
hold 'em and know when to fold 'em. And I think at this point I'm going to conceive that
probably option No. 1 is not very acceptable to the group, and so with that in mind, and to be
fair I will recommend, with some reservations, option No. 2 which would be the public access,
beach access without the loading and unloading area for our disabled citizens. So that would
be my recommendation with, with some reservations, but I understand that is sometimes the
way we must move. So that is the recommendation of the Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Second.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: It's been moved by Vice-Chair Mateo and seconded by Member
Pontanilla. Any more discussions? Seeing...yes, Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Real quickly, Chairman. Thank you. I would love to support this
motion, Chairman, but I view things a little bit differently. While money, our financial
resources should be a part of the consideration of how we address the need to provide services
and facilities, it shouldn't be the only consideration. If the Parks Department needs more
personnel to provide the level of service that our community deserves, then we as the Council
needs to find that resources and appropriate accordingly. To deny access to any group of our
residency, for me is a difficult thing to do. I would ask that, you know, and again I'm not sure,
I wish we had the personnel services report on vacancies. Because if they have vacancies why
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aren't they filling those vacancies for park caretakers or whatever is the appropriate civil
service classification to do this type of responsibility? So for me, Chairman, I'm sorry, I will
not be able to support this motion at this time. Thank you.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair Hokama. Vice-Chair Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much. And I appreciate Chairman
Hokama's comments. However I think, I think in a perfect world we would always get what
we want, and I think no one, you know, would not want to provide for the disabled. We all
would want to. But I think we have to deal with the cards in hand, and the cards in hand tells
us directly from the Department that they don't have the resources to do it. And unfortunately
perhaps this is a beach site that we can, or an access that we can revisit later down the road. So
it is a difficult choice between looking at a drop site that makes access and provides access
closer. So I think the current situation is just a little bit more difficult in us to be able to take a
look at what we have available, and unfortunately resources are just not available. And perhaps
in future years we can, we can return to this item and, yeah, make access a whole lot easier.
Thank you, Chair.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Mateo. Any other comments? The Chair will add that
although I agree with you, Vice-Chair Mateo and Member Pontanilla, that the Department is
recommending no loading and unloading zone for our disabled citizens because of lack of
manpower first and foremost. I too believe that this is an area, first of all I have to disagree
with you, Mr. Mateo, we won't be able to revisit because once this owner builds his property
and builds his retaining wall and all that, or his fence, we won't have this property available to
us. And it was told to us that the State would not give us, and there's no area along that public
access, the beach access that we're referring to today, that would give us any room. They
won't allow us to make a loading/unloading. This was because we got the generosity of the
owner to do that. And I understand the owner's concern about safety and keeping derelicts and
people at night hanging out over there. So it's a real dilemma 'cause I understand their
concern, I understand your concerns, I understand and I agree with Chair Hokama. Because
every time we give for the economic reasons it's one step behind we fall, and our special need
citizens have been left behind too many years, our disabled citizens. Fault of no one, I don't
like to point fmgers, I just being realistic, yeah. And so I too, and I said earlier, begrudgingly
recommended that because of the fact that I feel to that we should have it. We have an
opportunity to get it now, we won't have that opportunity in a few years. I, I've got to be very
honest. And so that's really my concern, and I tend to agree with Chair Hokama that, you
know, if we got to fmd the money, let's fmd the money. Or sometimes let's get more efficient
so we can do more things with what we have, and that's another issue that we can always
discuss later. But to say no now would give us, or would lose that opportunity to have the
loading and unloading area provided by the owner, and once that's given up, we don't get it
back. So I will close by saying I thank everyone for all their considerations, the owner, the
Department, Corp. Counsel, and you, Members, 'cause this is a tough one. It may not be a big
deal in some people's mind, but for a lot of people out there who have family or friends who
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have to be either wheel-chaired or have special needs to get to the beach that extra, oh and I
think we walked it, maybe 25-30 feet, maybe even longer than that. That's a real big thing for
them, and even if we improve the sidewalk it's still a distance from where they're going to
provide some parking, disabled parking to that access. So we have an opportunity, gentlemen,
I'd love to see us take the opportunity. But let me say no more, I think I've said more than
enough. Chair, I mean, Member Pontanilla? I'm sorry. Go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman. You know like I said earlier I could
live with both. But my only concern is in regards to the, what might happen, you know, during
the night. You know anyone can drive on the property and that's reason why I asked Parks
Department if there's going to be any more, like a fence around the easement area or some
barrier to keep out vehicles from going any further than the easement area, and there's no
reassurance of that. If a barrier was created then Parks Department, you know, wouldn't have
the problem in, go finding if there's a car in there, who is the owner, when to move it out.
Because if it's only a gate with that one standpipe, to say that it's ADA drop-off area, you
know, anyone can skirt around one standpipe. But if you put a barrier, fencing, good example,
may stop anybody from going any further than the easement area then you have your drop-off
area. If the gates is not locked nobody's going to, no cars going any further unless they ram the
fence down to the property. So, you know, it depends on the Parks Department if they are
willing to put up that fence area.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah. Let me clarify one thing, and I may have to call Mr. Rixey if that's
all right with the Members. Mr. Rixey, would you come back? I, I think I see where you're
going Mr. Pontanilla, and let me clarify this issue about a fence. Okay. Mr. Rixey, if we were
to build, or this loading and unloading zone, stall, right the property owner is going to put a
fence around his part, the part so to prevent anybody from driving on to this property? Am I
correct in saying that?
MR. RIXEY: That's correct.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. So in other words it would come, the fence would come right to the
point of the public access, and the, there would be a fence along the public access from your
property so nobody would go from the public access onto your property?
MR. RIXEY: That's correct.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. So, Mr. Pontanilla, you know, I think that's the clarification we
wanted to get. There really is no opportunity, in fact, if we do it this way it would be better
than the way we're looking at it right now, because there would be a fence in front and on the
owner's side of the property. The only side that would not have a fence is the roadside. Right
now there's no fence, and if somebody wanted to just shoot down the public access which I
don't think ten foot would really allow I think, you know, I think we are looking at the same
thing is protecting anyone from going down into the property.
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COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you, Chairman. And thank you, Mr. Rixey, for
clarifying that. It now brings a different picture, now, you know, Parks Department, you know,
even though they, you know, at times they won't lock the gate. No cars going to go any further
than the fence area. I can live with that.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Rixey, for that clarification. Go
ahead. I'm sorry.
MR. RIXEY: If I could add though, it might be prudent to add a bollard at the street in the area where
the beach walkway access is. Because if you have a parking stall here and right next to it you
have a ten foot wide opening where the beach access is, another car might park there as well.
So it would be, I think it'd be prudent that we should include a bollard out there.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: And if we did a bollard would that still allow people with wheelchair,
enough room?
MR. RIXEY: Oh, yeah. Yeah.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yeah. 'Cause I think, I'm really concerned. I mean we go do all of this
and we hurt somebody from being able to traverse the access, I would be very disappointed.
MR. RIXEY: Yeah.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: So it wouldn't, you don't think that that would impair it?
MR. RIXEY: No.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you. Thank you very much, Mr. Rixey, for being available.
Okay. Gentlemen, we have a motion on the floor and if there's no further discussion I will call
for the question on, question...
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman?
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Yes. Go ahead. I'm sorry. Mr. Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, I think that we had gotten a little more clarification as to
the site control of the area with the reference of the fence. I wish to withdraw my motion.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr., Mr. Mateo. Mr. Pontanilla, will you withdraw your
second?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Yeah.
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CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you very much. So with that, I will now ask, with your indulgence,
the recommendation of the No. 1 resolution, which would now include, which would include
the public loading and unloading handicapped stall as well as the beach access as proposed by
the resolution; and I would ask for the filing of this communication.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So moved.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Second.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: It was moved by Chair Hokama, seconded by Member Pontanilla. Any
further discussion? Seeing none, all those in favor, say "aye".
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED AYE.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: All those opposed?
VOTE:

AYES: Councilmembers Hokama, Mateo, and Pontanilla;
and Co-Chair Victorino.
NOES: None.
ABSTAIN: None.
ABSENT: None.
EXC.: Co-Chair Medeiros.

MOTION CARRIED.
ACTION: ADOPTION OF REVISED RESOLUTION WITH THE
10-FOOT-WIDE WALKWAY FOR PUBLIC BEACH
ACCESS AND A 10-FOOT-WIDE-BY-20-FOOT-LONG
DAYTIME DROP-OFF LOCATION FOR BEACH USERS
WITH DISABILITIES; AND FILING OF
COMMUNICATION.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Let the record show four "ayes" and one excused, Co-Chair Medeiros.
Thank you very much. And I'm sorry that one took so long, but I think I'm very pleased that
we were able to come to some great, what I call very good resolution to that issue. At this time
the Chair notes that it's 10:30. Okay, Mr. Hokama? Chair Hokama?
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, can I get a five minute recess?
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Well I was going to call mid-morning recess for, because it's 10:30 now
till 10:40 if that's okay with the Members?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: No, no objections.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: No objections? The Committee will stand in recess. . . . (gavel).. .

RECESS:

10:30 a.m.

RECONVENE: 10:43 a.m.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: . . . (gavel). . . The meeting of the Public Works and Facilities Committee
will reconvene. I want to especially thank the, the Committee for their patience in the prior
item.
PWF-81 ACCEPTING LAND DEDICATED FOR PARK AND PLAYGROUND PURPOSES
AND WAIVING CERTAIN PARK DEDICATION REQUIREMENTS FOR THE
WAILUKU-KAHULUI PROJECT DISTRICT 3 (C.C. No. 08-129)
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: And if not, I'd like to move on to PWF-81. And PWF-81 is accepting land
dedicated for park and playground purposes and waiving certain park dedication requirements
for Wailuku-Kahului Project District No. 3. The Committee is in receipt of County
Communication No. 08-129, from the Director of Parks and Recreation, excuse me,
transmitting the proposed resolution entitled "ACCEPTING LAND DEDICATION FOR
PARK AND PLAYGROUND PURPOSES AND WAIVER OF COMFORT STATION AND
PARKING AREA REQUIREMENTS FOR THE WAILUKU-KAHULUI PROJECT
DISTRICT 3, WAILUKU, MAUI, HAWAII, PURSUANT TO SECTION 18.16.320, MAUI
COUNTY CODE". The purposes of the proposed resolutions are to: 1. accept the dedication
of the makai park in the Waiale Basin, consisting of approximately five, or I mean excuse me,
7.515 acres, TMK: (2) 3-5-20:036; a mauka park, consisting of approximately 13.115 acres,
TMK: (2) 3-5-01:080; and four pocket parks, consisting of approximately 6.87 acres, in the
Wailuku-Kahului Project District 3 in Wailuku, Maui; and 2. approve the waiver of
requirements to provide a comfort station and parking areas in the referred parks. I left public
testimony open for this particular item. Do we have any request to speak on this item?
MS. MARTINS: No.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: If not, gentlemen, may I request that we close public testimony for
PWF-81?
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COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: No objections. Thank you, gentlemen. At this time, I would like to call
upon the Director of Parks and Recreation, Ms. Horcajo to give an overview on this PWF-81.
MS. HORCAJO: Thank you. The proposed resolution before you today refers to an agreement that
was made December of 2002 between the Kehalani Mauka, LLC and the Department of Parks
and Recreation which was entitled "The Agreement to Implement Unilateral Agreement for
Declaration of Conditional Zoning". The agreement provided by the County, the agreement
provided that the County would build the restroom and parking facilities in these park parcels.
This agreement included the makai and mauka parks to be dedicated to the County of Maui and
four pocket parks to be privately owned and privately maintained. There is currently a bond in
place which is only for the makai park, and the bond is for $165,281. The project is in a project
district approval, includes the requirement for one makai park and three park site, sites in the
mauka area. In other words, the project district requires one makai park and three park sites in
the mauka area. Since 2002 the Council's feelings may have changed as well as the
Department's feelings may have changed. So we thank you for putting this on the agenda
today to discuss the options before you. Also the developer is present if, or his representative is
present if you have additional questions, as is our staff for the Department.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Ms. Horcajo. And I'd like to also recognize Maui County
Parks Planner, Chief Pat Matsui is also available for questions today in regards to this issue. At
this time I would open the floor up to questions to the Department. Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, thank you. The resolution calls for, I believe five parks
in total. Makai, six parks.
MS. HORCAJO: I believe it's six parks.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Four, okay. Mauka park, makai park, four pocket parks. Are they
completed?
MS. HORCAJO: They are not yet completed.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Then we should defer this item, Chairman.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Any other questions for the Department?
Mr. Mateo?
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Chairman, thank you very much. And I, I'd just like to follow up
with the Director's comment. Because the agreement was done two years ago, no, in 2002, and
2008 we're in right now. Is the Department's position in these parks still current? I mean what
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have changed and whether the Department feels that a reconsideration is necessary at this
point?
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Department?
MS. HORCAJO: Thank you. And, and we do thank the representative from the developer to be here
as well. Parks Department does feel like this is issue is in a quandary. We do need to look at
changing the Park Assessment Ordinance because the developer feels that they have been
following the agreement that was signed back in 2002. The Department is concerned that the
agreement also stipulates a waiver on behalf of the Council. However the agreement does state
that the Council, you know, it acknowledges that yes, indeed the Council is the one who has the
authority. So our Department was concerned and we were glad to get this on the agenda so that
the developer would understand what the requirements are of his project in order to be
completed. And the Department was hoping that we could all get on the same page so that the
expectations are consistent.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Can the Department share more information as to what those
expectations may include?
MS. HORCAJO: The park assessment requirement does require parking, restroom, grassing, and
grading for all parks. It also indicates that a drainage area is not considered a park. With the
current project the makai park is considered, or is also a drainage area, and Mr. Matsui might
have additional information on that. But we do have concerns that the Council may not accept
this area as a park because of its double commitment as a park and as drainage. Also the
condition for waiver of restroom and parking for the four pocket parks our Department does not
really have a problem with that. We are glad that the open space is there and if, and they will
be privately owned and maintained. The Department is very glad about, you know, that section
in the agreement. We do have some concerns however with the large 13-plus acre mauka park
and the amenities required for that. We do understand that there was an agreement signed back
then. Unfortunately the County Council, you know, is the one to accept an agreement or not.
So felt that the sooner we could bring it to the attention of the developer so that he would know
his requirements. Our Department does feel that a restroom and parking are needed in that top
mauka area.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Mateo. And before I recognize Mr. Pontanilla, I will say
that, you know, one of the things that has always deployed [sic] me as far as what we do here,
is the Departments know that we are the final and we are the body that okays these changes.
And I don't know how we can enter into agreements and still know that this body has to okay
it, and have people assume that it's okay. That, that agreement is, is a standing agreement. So
I just felt that, I feel that at times I, like Chair Hokama mentioned earlier, we can defer this
matter. But the point is, we have agreements that are signed by, by directors that know that we
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have to be the one that says yes to it, and then developers say oh they agreed to it. But that's
not the fact of the matter, yeah. Anyhow, that's all I had to say on that. Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. So, Director, regarding the park, pocket parks,
you don't have any problems in regards to restrooms and parking for those areas? Okay.
MS. HORCAJO: Our department does not.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: But for the mauka park, you have an issue for the need of a
restroom, parking? It seems like it's a pretty big park, you know, with ball fields and soccer
fields, and I, you know, kind of agree with you. The makai park, I know couple meetings ago
we had a lot of discussion about dog parks, and I see that the makai park which is a drainage
area, with the information that I got is for ball fields and soccer fields. And, you know, I look
at my window, from outside my window looking at Waiale and the park itself, you know, it's a
beautiful area and in most cases I see a lot of dogs being walked in the park. Rather than ball
fields and soccer fields, is any consideration for a dog park? Because, you know, having some
photos from somebody shows the drainage area in one corner of the park seems to be wet all
the time. So my question to you, the consideration of a dog park?
MS. HORCAJO: The Department is very happy to be preceding to have the authority now to work on
our dog park areas. Looking at this dog, looking at this park currently it is highly used, not
only by some teams but by, by dogs as well and owners in the neighborhood. So that is
defmitely a consideration that could be made for this area, at least a portion of the park. 'Cause
we do want to keep separate any playing fields from where a dog park would be located.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. I, and before I recognize Chair Hokama, I do
have one comment. I've had the opportunity to stop down at this park a few times and
especially as late as last week Friday, and met with about 18 people of which the vast majority
were residents of the Kehalani area and all of them had dogs. There was about 14-15 dogs and
18-20 people. I mean it was kind of a neat situation, and the one I got from all the people, they
thought it was a great idea, because they all agreed this was like a basin, a drainage basin and
they couldn't see their kids playing in there. And secondly, they thought it was a great idea
because of the fact that they're already using it in that purpose, and they like the idea of a dog
park somewhere in Central Maui for which their animals could run and, and exercise, and, and
have all the amenities that needed, and keep them off the road and not on a leash so only can go
six feet long. So, you know, I agree with you, Mr. Pontanilla, it is a very viable option which
we need to look and, and continue to discuss. I think we took the first steps at our last meeting
approving the ability for the Parks Department to look into dog parks and the establishment of
that and what rules and regs and all that. So I think we're moving in that direction, and this
could be one of those areas that we could truly look at. So I thank you for that recommendation
and that idea, because that's something I think we've all been working on. And before I go any
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further, there is pictures of the makai park provided by Councilmember Anderson in the area,
especially the drainage area on the Kehalani side towards the prison which clearly shows water
and a lot of debris that comes in every time there is some kind of heavy rain or any kind of rain,
to be perfectly honest. And then the developer also gave us a schematic and an aerial shot of
the Kehalani development, the upper development of Ohia and Maunaleo, Akolea, and Koa and
everything, the whole scheme of things and where all these various pocket parks are going to
be located. So you do that, have that available also, gentlemen, if you have any questions in
that respect. Mr. Hokama, go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, thank you. With no objections from you or the
Committee can we ask Director Arakawa to come forward and answer some questions
regarding Public Works responsibility areas? Please?
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Any objection from the Committee Members?
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: No objections. Yes. Mr. Arakawa happens to be in the gallery. So,
Mr. Arakawa, would you come forward? And just for the record this is Public Works Director
Milton Arakawa. Mr. Arakawa, Mr. Hokama has some questions if you don't mind.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you, Chairman. Mr. Director, from your Department's
perspective, is this a primary and essential drainage collection basin for this project?
MR. ARAKAWA: The, the basin that you're referring to is on Waiale...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: The makai, what is in this Committee's purposes for today is called
the makai park.
MR. ARAKAWA: Yes. Generally what the applicants do is they do a drainage report, basically
indicating how the development will accommodate increase runoff from their development. In
this particular case the basin is necessary to accommodate that additional runoff to ensure that
adjacent and downstream properties do not flood.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So without this the drainage design that their engineers planned for
this project district would have a greater difficulty then? So it would be an essential component
for. . . (end of tape, start 2B at 10:58 a.m.). . .
MR. ARAKAWA: That's correct. Without the basin, the development would be in violation of our
drainage rules.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So from your perspective this is a drainage basin?
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MR. ARAKAWA: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Not a park? Okay. What is it, as your Department understanding
is it designed for? You know, regular rainfall? The 50-year storm? The 100-year major
disaster storm? What is this design requirements from the County was for this basin?
MR. ARAKAWA: I don't have the drainage report in front of me right now. But whatever it's
designed for needs to be designed for, in accordance with our, the applicable code and the
drainage rules. There are differences are far as the, the thresholds depending on the, the
acreages and, you know, what the areas it serves and so forth. But my understanding is that the
basin as it presently stands is in compliance with our drainage rules.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: For a drainage basin requirement of the subdivision?
MR. ARAKAWA: Yes. That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Do you see potential areas of concern if this is built out as
we were told by the Department with ball fields and other active sports activity facilities?
MR. ARAKAWA: That's basically, I believe it would be a policy question on the part of the Council.
From our standpoint, if you do have ball fields and other active recreation or passive recreation
facilities within the basin it would be with the understanding that during heavy rain of course
the area will contain water for a period of time.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: It would be flooded.
MR. ARAKAWA: It would be flooded for a period of time until the water can be released through the
smaller pipes that release the, the flows or it percolates into the ground.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. I don't know if you've been there. You know, I go there
regularly to go visit my sister in Waikapu. So I see the park users, I see the dogs that the
residents exercise. Is there any requirements regarding protection of the culverts or open tunnel
areas where potentially our youngsters or unsupervised children may have some safety issues
with?
MR. ARAKAWA: I would probably refer that more to Parks issue. Our concern is more that the
drainage basin is operable. As far as if people are going to be using it for other purposes I
would tend to refer that to the Parks Department as far as what kind of precautions may be
necessary.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: As far as your Department is concerned, whatever requirements
this component is to mitigate and serve, it has met your Department's requirements as far as a
drainage basin?
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MR. ARAKAWA: That's correct.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Director. Chairman, thank you very much
for that opportunity.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Any other questions? Let's stay with the
question along the lines of Public Works with Mr. Arakawa. Any other questions from the
Committee Members for Mr. Arakawa?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: I got one.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Oh, you got one. Go ahead, Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Simple one. Have you worked with the Parks Department
whenever a drainage area is being considered to be utilized as a park? Any discussion?
MR. ARAKAWA: If, if the question is posed to us, like during the subdivision process, we'll be
aware of it, yes. And so we'll be in contact with the Parks Department. In this particular case,
as you know there was an agreement that was signed a number of years ago, and I can't recall if
we were, we were involved in that decision at all to tell you the truth.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So there, there is some coordination or some discussion
whenever this, you know, whenever drainage is being considered amongst the Department, you
know based on your answer, you do have that communication?
MR. ARAKAWA: If the question came up today for a project that would be under review then yes,
we would be coordinating with the Parks Department.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. Any other questions for...yes, Chair Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Just one quick one, if you can answer this, Mr. Director. This
project district has many Conditions of Zoning, and part of the condition was of course
appropriate mitigation to sheet flow and drainage requirements which this takes care of. But
under your Department there's also some other improvements regarding subsurface on Waiale,
Waiale Road. Is there any compliance issues we need to be aware of that has not been
completed regarding Conditions of Zoning for this project district that you are aware of at this
time that you could report to the Committee?
MR. ARAKAWA: As far as the Condition of Zoning, I, I am not aware of any, like violations or -- 33 -
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Compliance concerns.
MR. ARAKAWA: --compliance issues with regard to the zoning issues. I'm not aware of any
compliance issues, but I could provide the Committee in writing after a more thorough search if
that's what the Committee desires.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, I would ask if you would consider sending a letter
regarding compliance of Conditions of Zoning whether they're in the purview of Public Works
regarding this project district. Or I'm more than happy to send it from my, my office.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Well, thank you, Mr. Hokama. I will do that and not a problem. Maybe I
will ask for your assistance in that area, 'cause I think you bring up a very valid point and I
think this is something that's necessitated. So thank you, Chair Hokama.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Any other questions for the Public Works Director?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Fast one.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Go ahead, Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. The, the water that end up in the park, does it go
to that Waiale pond or into the storm drains?
MR. ARAKAWA: As far as the Waiale basin, if I recall from the drainage report for the whole project
district, a portion of the runoff from the project district goes to Waiale Road and on to the
Waikapu area. And a portion of the runoff funneled, is funneled to that Waiale basin near the
homeless shelter, and it then is released to existing drainpipes that go out along Waiale Road
and Lower Main and eventually on to Iao Stream.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. So none of the runoff go into the Waiale reservoir?
MR. ARAKAWA: Not into the reservoir, no.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Chair Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Just, just point of clarification.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Sure, go ahead.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: It's Iao Stream or Waikapu Stream?
MR. ARAKAWA: No, a portion of the project district, the drainage depends on where the, the flows
are directed towards, and in, most of the project district flows actually get funneled toward
Waikapu Stream. There's a big basin -COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Right. Right.
MR. ARAKAWA: --near the Waikapu Gardens -COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Right.
MR. ARAKAWA: --project that provides capacity for the increased runoff as a result from the project
district, and there's an overflow into Waikapu Stream from that side of the project district.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Any other questions for the Public
Works Director? Seeing none, thank you, Mr. Arakawa, for being here, and I know you'll be
called up for the next item. So thank you very much. Any other questions for the departments
before I make a recommendation on this item? Chair Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Just, just a clarification from the Department, either Mr. Matsui or
Director Horcajo. So the makai park is not an essential requirement? They just had to do one
which would be, we could consider as the mauka park with the four pockets? That would not
satisfy their requirements for this project district? You need the makai drainage basin to be
considered as a park?
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Matsui?
MR. MATSUI: The project district, Wailuku-Kahului Project District 3 which is the Kehalani project
requires one mauka park and one makai park. So the drainage basin that we're talking about is,
is the makai park.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Should we accept it as a park?
MR. MATSUI: That's correct. Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Why, knowing that the Public Works Department views this as the
major drainage collection for major runoffs and storm flows, you, your Department would feel
comfortable to have this Committee view it as a park that at one time was proposed to have
active fields? Would you know the history of why the Administration wishes this Council to
view that drainage as both a drainage and a park?
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MR. MATSUI: Going back, was it eight years or so. At one time the Department was considering the
area that's part of that housing right now that's across the MCCC, and that was where we had
planned the park. And subsequently it had turned out that that area got approval for housing.
So the next logical place was, well the only place was that drainage basin. And, and it wasn't,
you know, we agreed that it's not the best place, you know, it's kind of like a dual function,
because when it floods you can't use it, it's not useable for the entire year. But that was the
only area available. You know it is a concern to us that it floods, and that's one of the reasons
why we've come to the Council now to address the issue, not only the issue of the flooding but
also, you know, the restrooms and parking, and the waiver of that. In perspective the
development is about halfway through. I think they're at 2,400 units, they've built about 1,200,
so they're halfway through. They've been moving along with the agreement and, and I think
one of the reasons they want to bring it forth is to see how, where they stand as far as getting
the thing accepted and meeting the park requirements.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Well at this point in time I can tell you I won't be supportive of the
request. I expect the bigger acreage parks to be able to provide not only for the subdivision use
but for any Maui resident use too. And as far as MCCC you know that the State has intentions
of relocating that and that the County is looking at that as potential future housing site whether
we do it as a County or we consider other developmental options for that property. But at this
time, Chairman, I view this as a drainage basin. Thank you.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair. And I, I concur that I share the same sentiments as you
do. Of course, again like I said earlier agreements are made years ago change, then changed
again. The Kehalani Gardens was where we were originally supposed to have the park. That
was yielded for more development so that the developer -- and I don't care which side of the
fence he was, whether it was C. Brewer or the present developer -- was able to build
townhouses and other homes in that area and made, I would think a profit in that sense and now
wants us to accept the drainage basin as a park. You know again I concede the fact that if we
were to do something with our canine friends and make that into, into some kind of park in that
respect I may not have such an opposition. I agree with you also, Chair Hokama, that the upper
park, the mauka park that is adjacent to our Wailuku Elementary Park, the park that we have
next to Wailuku Elementary when they say that will be only used by the community I beg to
differ with them. Because I can tell you right now the school would probably be using it in the
vast majority of the time. Because the park we have at Wailuku right now is too small and
doesn't accommodate the growing population, student population of Wailuku Elementary. So I
can see that being a dual usage. Plus the community is in dire need of baseball, soccer, and
other playing fields for which restrooms are going to be necessitated, so that one for sure that
13 acre park I, I, it's going to have to be done. The pocket parks, I agree with the, the, you and
the, the Director, you know, they, they, they're more privately maintained and therefore people
in the area to use, just like the one we have up at Wailuku Heights, the small little pocket park
we have up there. Although we maintain by the County, and I think it was deeded over to the
County, but it's, it doesn't have restrooms or comfort station and, and parking. So it's a
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community park used by, I think Maui Lani. Mr. Pontanilla will attest to that, that there is park
used by the community with no restroom and parking facility smack dab into the middle of
Maui Lani development. So, you know, there's areas of work but at this point in time seeing
all the concerns of the Committee and, and even the concerns as far as the Department is stating
to us, and I want the developer to be put on notice that we're willing to work but we're not
going to accept what is being presented to us today. And I'm sorry, I will also make note that
we received a number of e-mails from various residents of the Kehalani and other areas
adjacent as far as these parks were concerned or for this project, the Kahului-Wailuku Project
District 3. And to let them know that we are willing to work but we're not going to accept no
restroom or comfort stations and parking, especially for the mauka park. I think that is going to
be necessitated and, and is going to be a big integral part of that, that, that park development.
So the Chair would like to recommend at this time the deferral of this matter until further
clarification and I guess further developments as far as the work is concerned. Chair Hokama,
before I move on.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, I will be happy to support your recommendation
regarding this position of the item. I will though ask that the Department talk to the developers
because more than likely they're going to need to develop another, not another, they will need
to develop a makai park. 'Cause if we don't accept the drainage basin as a park there is still a
need for a makai park, and I think the Department needs to enter discussions quickly with the
developer so they can make their appropriate land use adjustments. Thank you, Chairman
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank You, Chair Hokama. Any other comments before I...Member
Pontanilla, please.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. For the mauka park, Parks Department, do we
have any timetable on that?
MR. MATSUI: The mauka park is graded, pretty much graded. So if you look at it you can see, you
know, what's going to be built there. You can see the soccer field, football field, and then the
two ball fields, and then also the upper corner, that area for the, the graded area for the parking
lot and restroom and tennis courts. But it hasn't been grassed and there's no irrigation system.
So those are the two items that need to be done in addition to the restroom and parking which
I'm hearing that, you know, Council's going to require.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Is there any separation between the mauka park and the park
that's being utilized by Wailuku Elementary School?
MR. MATSUI: Eventually we're going to connect it with walking paths and stuff. But grade-wise
the, the park is at a higher level, you know, it's kind of terraced. So, but, you know, we will
provide connections.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
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CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. And I was out there just the other day and the grading is
complete. The terracing is about, and if I'm correct about 6-8 feet if that much, yeah, between
the Wailuku, the present Wailuku Elementary park that's being used and the new park. It's
about a 6 to 8 foot difference in height. But they were looking at putting walkways and
pathways, not only within that park but also down into the new park so that we could traverse
both parks, and be able to utilize both parks, yeah. And I think parking on the upper level
would help also going both ways, yeah, for the lower side, because the parking lot there is very
limited as far as events are concerned, yeah. So thank you. Any other questions for the
Department? If not, then my recommendation is to defer this matter.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: No objections.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: No objections? Oh. With no objection, I should say. I beg your pardon.
COUNCIL MEMBERS: No objections.

COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (PRESENT: RH, DM, JP, MV)
ACTION: DEFER.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you very much, gentlemen. Okay. And I know the developer was
here today with some, and their representative. So be it known that we are willing to work and
look for some solutions, it's not a closed deal. And, but I, I need to, or we need to look at more
plausible use of these areas please. Thank you very much.

PWF-84 WAILUKU COUNTRY ESTATES SUBDIVISION APPROVAL PROCESS
(C.C. No. 08-159)

CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Moving along, I would like to move on to the final item today which is
PWF-84. Okay. PWF-84. This Committee is in receipt of County Communication
No. 08-159, from the Council Chair, relating to the matter of a property owner's concern
regarding final subdivision approval and other residential matters in the Wailuku Country
Estates Subdivision. The Committee is in, may receive a presentation, or will be receiving a
presentation from Public Works regarding this matter. The Committee will be also considering
other, other things with this communication. So at this time I'd to call upon the Public Works
Director, Mr. Milton Arakawa for a presentation on this matter.
MR. ARAKAWA: Thank you, Mr. Chair. This item stems from an April 30, 2008 letter from
Mr. Daneford Wright to Council Chair Riki Hokama regarding Wailuku Country Estates. He
has raised concerns about primarily two areas: first, the subdivision and dedication process,
and second, Chapter 25-4.6 Hawaii Revised Statutes pertaining to agricultural uses of the
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property. For my portion of the presentation I'll only address the subdivision and dedication
process. The second portion of his concerns pertain to private restrictions on agriculture uses,
and these actually, these concerns should be addressed to the Planning Department. Regarding
the subdivision and dedication process I believe there are a number of incorrect statements that
are made in the April 30 letter. I would note that Mr. Wright has contacted a number of people
within our Department regarding his concerns, and our responses to his questions are detailed
in two rather lengthy letters dated March 7, 2008 and April 29, 2008, and these are both in your
binders. But let me address the concerns as stated, as stated in the April 30, 2008 letter to the
Chair. The Department of Public Works granted final subdivision approval to the Wailuku
Country Estates subdivision back in December 27, 2002. As allowed by the County Code the
subdivider can secure final approval prior to completion of construction by entering into an
agreement with the County and filing a surety bond or other security to assure that the required
improvements shown on the improved construction plans are completed and approved. The
subdivider then provided a list of uncompleted improvements as of the date of final subdivision
approval along with an estimate of the cost to construct the improvements. He then posted a
bond in the amount of the uncompleted improvements which totaled $20,800,000. The
uncompleted improvements basically include things like construction of sewer lines, water
lines, drain lines, roadways, electrical system, telephone system, and the cable TV system.
Subsequent to the final subdivision approval portions of the site improvements were completed
and inspected. These improvements were accepted on October 25, 2004. So based on the work
already completed the bond was reduced from $20,800,000 to $1.25 million. And basically the
reduction reflects the amount of work remaining to be completed, and the remaining work
consists primarily of an offsite drainage basin.
Typically developers have one year to complete the bonded improvements. Extensions of the
one year period are permitted and have been granted in this particular case. We have however
given notice to the developer that all remaining subdivision improvements must be completed
by December 31, 2008. We would note however that even if all the remaining subdivision
improvements are completed, Title 18 of the Maui County Code does not require the
subdivision improvements such as the sewer lines, waterlines, drain lines and roadways to be
dedicated to the County. It is our understanding that the developer of Wailuku Country Estates
does intend to dedicate the roadways and other utilities within the roadway to the County. If
any subdivider desires to dedicate subdivision improvements to the County the applicable
deeds of conveyance need to be reviewed and approved, and the subdivision improvements
intended for dedication need to be inspected to ensure that they are in accord with County
standards. Once that occurs it is then presented to the County Council for final decision and
action. In the case of Wailuku Country Estates this has not yet occurred. Until the County
accepts dedication of the subdivision improvements, the subdivision improvements will remain
on their private ownership with the roadway owner or owners continuing to be responsible for
maintenance and liability as far as who is responsible for shouldering the maintenance and
liability of the subdivision improvements. In the meantime, this basically is not a matter of
County jurisdiction. It is a private matter between the developer, homeowners association, and
the individual homeowners. That concludes my comments.
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CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Arakawa. Questions for Mr. Arakawa? And also I'd like
to, and I apologize, I'd like to recognize Mr. David Galazin from Corporation Counsel who's in
attendance now. Thank you, Mr. Galazin, for being here. Questions for the Department?
Members?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Question please?
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Go ahead, Mr. Hokama, then followed by Mr. Mateo.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Just for the record, so we are very clear. Mr. Director, can you
inform the Committee this morning who is the actual developer or entity that it has put forth
this project?
MR. ARAKAWA: We have been dealing, the latest entity has either been Brian Anderson or Cord
Anderson. That's pretty much who we've been dealing with.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. They are a privately held company whereby they're just the
principles?
MR. ARAKAWA: I, I'm not sure what they're, if they're the principles or if that's, you know, they're
the sole owners or, you know, who backs them. I'm not certain. But we have been dealing
with those individuals to obtain compliance with the subdivision and dealing with them on the
dedication issues as well.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for your response, Director. Some of the other
questions that I have and it's unfortunate, you know, this project while it had some very, very
attractive components, you know, location, elevation. As we heard one of the testifiers it was,
you know, his goal, his dream for his family and he to be able to reside in this area. But even
we as Members of the Council know that this was a troubled project from the beginning of
construction with grading and other issues. Why, what was, can you share with the Committee
the rationale that the developers gave why they couldn't complete certain requirements of
subdivision so that they had to, well I guess in the end put up the $20 8 million bond? They
just chose not to do it and say we'll just wait till another time?
MR. ARAKAWA: It, Councilmember Hokama, it's generally not unusual to go and obtain a bonded
final subdivision approval. And the attraction for the developer to go that route is that once
fmal subdivision is granted the developer can then convey the lots to, and sell the lots. So that
allows him to basically sell the lots before all of the improvements are completed. So the
process, basically, allows the developer to provide this bond or assurance to the County that
they will be completing all of the . . . (end of tape, start 3A at 11:33 a. m.). . . improvements that
they say they're going to be doing.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So in a sense maybe we can assume then that this entity had cash
flow problems, 'cause they couldn't do the requirements unless they sold land. Would that be a
good assessment on the Committee's part?
MR. ARAKAWA: I cannot comment specifically on the developers financial capability per se but
you've all read the papers and saw that, you know, these two individuals are involved in some
other ventures that have some financial challenges.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Well this is not the type of developer that is good for our
community. You know the project may be very worthy but, you know, we expect developers
to fulfill whatever requirements the County has or whatever commitments they have made to
their buyers, 'cause we all live with the aftereffects. You know, these gentlemen may fly to
Bangabanga, or wherever they wanna go and escape ridicule or criticism of nonconformance or
nonperformance. My other question would be, at the time that they come forward to ask the
County to accept dedication of certain facilities or roadways, at that point they need to meet the
standards of the County. Would that be a good assessment of the Committee, Mr. Director?
MR. ARAKAWA: That's correct, Councilmember Hokama. All of the improvements that are
proposed to be dedicated need to meet County standards. Now that does not only include our
inspectors. It may include, you know, waterlines that are proposed to be dedicated, the drain
lines that are proposed to be dedicated, the sewer lines that are proposed to be dedicated. So
those departments also have to be aware of the request, and they would have to send their
inspectors out and give us the okay that those improvements meet their standards as well before
it comes to the Council.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. Thank you for that clarification, Mr. Director. So for
example I am assuming they kind of, they more or less paved their roads in 2002 so that they
could get their surveyors do the lot lines and sell to potential buyers. If the condition of the
road has deteriorated and not, does not meet our standards then the road would need to be
resurfaced and meet the standards before the County would recommend acceptance of that
roadway?
MR. ARAKAWA: Basically it has to meet the standards of the County, and so the inspectors would
go out, do a check, and see if it's in accord with standards. If it, if a resurfacing is warranted
then that's what, what would be required.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: For the County to accept?
MR. ARAKAWA: For the County to accept, yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you. Are you aware of any critical components and I, you
know, I, correct me if I'm wrong, did you mention a drainage concern regarding the
subdivision? It needs to be completed, it's not completed?
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MR. ARAKAWA: It's an offsite drainage basin that's on the downstream side of the subdivision that
needs to be completed. This is close to the Hale Mua area.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay.
MR. ARAKAWA: Near Kahekili Highway.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. And that was, that is, the purpose of that is to take care of
the, whatever sheet flow drainage requirements from this project to be routed in a controlled
manner for proper distribution of the drainage?
MR. ARAKAWA: Yes. Basically to contain the additional runoff from the development and to
ensure that there are no adverse effects to the downstream properties.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Since it is not completed and since we have people who have
bought and moved in, the subdivision is operating in a sense, and I use that term loosely,
operating. So if there is now damage downgrade of the proposed improvement that needs to be
built, who is responsible? The County? The developer? The property owners of the project?
Who bears any responsibility since that basin is not completed yet?
MR. ARAKAWA: Well where it would, ultimately hold the developer responsible obviously. But
there has been some interim basins that have been built as well by the developer and, and you
can see it close to Kahekili Highway.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Can you explain what interim basins mean -MR. ARAKAWA: Well...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --from your Department's perspective?
MR. ARAKAWA: It's two smaller basins that were intended to take care of those increased flows,
and you can see those from Kahekili Highway. So anyway that was the intent of those, those
two basins.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: And again, I'm just trying to make sure that we are well informed
and the people that live there can be well informed also of the, the accurate situation. So if
those two interim basins fail for whatever reasons, and again because the requirement of that
downgrade basin is not completed yet is the County of Maui partially responsible and liable? I
don't know if that would be for Corporation Counsel than the Director. But I, I just want us to
know what is our responsibilities and what is our burdens of performance versus the
developers, and as it relates to the property owners and...
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MR. ARAKAWA: Well, well basically, you know, if it fails we would look to the developer for
corrective measures and we would go after the developer on that. I mean that's the bottom line.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Interesting 'cause if he has current financial problem, Members,
what do we collect? You know nothing of nothing is nothing, Chairman.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Very good point and I think that is the concern not only shared by us but
by the homeowners and the present owners of that area, and think this is why this has all come
to fruition.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, I'm, I'm happy to relinquish and I thank the Director for
his responses.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Chair. Other questions from the Members? I think I'll
entertain Mr. Mateo first and then right after that Mr. Pontanilla.
COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Mr. Director, help me understand how
the developer could receive final subdivision approvals when required improvements had not
been completed? Because the, I guess just the sheer connotation of final subdivision approval
comes with an understanding that the requirements of this developer to meet County standards
for roadways et cetera had in fact been completed. And in fact we do know that you indicated
December 27, 2002 was the date that they received final subdivision approval, and yet in 2004
they still haven't completed requirements. So my question goes back to your, your closing
statement that the exposure for this County is, it's really not a County issue, it is a private issue
that they need to, homeowners need to address. My concerns is that had we in fact acted
prematurely in the issuance of the final subdivision approval?
MR. ARAKAWA: Councilman Mateo, they, these are actually two separate processes that are
involved. It's the subdivision process and second process I mentioned was the dedication
process, and I think it's important to keep that in mind. With regard to the subdivision
approval, as I mentioned the code allows for final subdivision approval with a bond. That
means there are some uncompleted improvements that need to be done. So the developer gives
the County this bond as assurance that they will be completing all of the required
improvements. Typically we haven't had a problem with that. Most developers are quite
anxious to complete all of the improvements and basically be done with their work. However
this has been admittedly problematic, and they've had some extensions of time which we have
granted, and we've realized it has taken a long time. And that's why we have, for the
subdivision process we've said, you know, we're going to require everything to be done by the
end of this year. And if it's not done by the end of this year then we will have to see what other
possible legal remedies may be available to us. Of course the first thing is we'd have to collect
on the bond, failing that we'd have to seek some help from our Corp. Counsel's office.
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COUNCILMEMBER MATEO: So projects, items that are still not completed yet, would you know
what that could possibly come out to in terms of dollars and cents?
MR. ARAKAWA: Well the remaining work is basically this offsite, offsite drainage basin, and an
estimate was 1.25 million to complete that. So that's the remaining work.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Mateo. Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Kind of hard to swallow. . . . (sigh) . . . Until a subdivision is
fully dedicated to the County, I ask this question of one of the testifiers regarding safety, fire,
and he indicated that the fire hydrants, you know, ever since people moved in haven't been
tested. Do we have the jurisdiction to go out there and, and test this fire hydrants so that we
know it's working?
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Would you, Mr. Arakawa?
MR. ARAKAWA: Councilmember Pontanilla, I'm not familiar with the procedures. It's primarily
going to be more of a Fire Department issue. But of course the roads are still private. Let's say
this, you know, in response to some of the concerns that have been raised. Although the
subdivision process is not quite complete, I mention that the basin is actually on the
downstream side of the development itself. You would note that are two actually entrance
points to Wailuku Country Estates, and the basin is closer to the Waiehu side entrance. There's
also another entrance through Puuohala Road. And our main concern on roadway dedication is
that it connect up to the either a State or a County roadway. So nothing precludes the developer
from trying to seek a dedication of the roadways or a portion of the roadways within the
subdivision separate from the subdivision action. And if those other roadways from the
Puuohala side can be found to meet the County standard, you know, we can bring that up to the
Council for final decision. But as of this date we have not had any application for that.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So there are portions of the subdivision that can be dedicated
to the County at this point?
MR. ARAKAWA: We wouldn't rule that out, and it's certainly, I, I wouldn't say it's precluded from
consideration.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Corporation Counsel, another testifier came up
and spoke about the private water company that's providing water facilities in that area. With
our water conservation ordinance that is being proposed it's probably going to be up for first
reading on Friday. How does that affect the private water company in regards to their
distribution of water?
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Galazin?
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MR. GALAZIN: Yeah. I'm not, I'm not actually personally familiar with the, the ordinance that's
being proposed so I couldn't really comment on its impact for a private water supplier.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Chairman it's, you know, you could write a letter in regards to
would effect [sic], or what would be the, the effects in regards to the proposed ordinance and
the private water company.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. I will do that.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Okay. Thank you. That's all the questions I have.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. I, you have another question, Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Not at this time, Chair. Thank you.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Okay. Thank you. Well what I was going to ask the Public Works
Director if I may. You know on this basin again, we've talked so much about this, this basin
that is on the lower side. On our site inspection a few weeks back we were able to see the area
of drainage that was the Waiehu side of the proposed or, or the park that they proposed which
again is another issue. And, and so that was below that area where the park is being proposed
there's a little parking lot and there was that drainage that goes down. So that drainage or that
basin you're talking is at the lower end of that culvert area?
MR. ARAKAWA: No, the basin is actually near the other entrance.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: On the other side?
MR. ARAKAWA: Yeah. The, the entrance from Kahekili Highway closer to Waiehu not, not the
Puuohala Road entrance.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay. Okay. So it's on the other side. Okay. Okay. Okay. Thank you. I
just wanted some clarification because I was told that that area, that was a drainage area that led
down to, but I think it might have been the old Wailuku Ag had that reservoir area at the lower
section, just across the street from Kahekili Highway. Are you familiar where I'm referring to?
You know your Kahekili Highway, right? And you get the Puuohala entry to the, across the
street on the ocean, the makai side, there either was an old reservoir that was there which I
think some of the ditches flow in and some of the drainage flows into that old reservoir. Are
you familiar with the area I'm referring to? I guess that's not a big issue but I mean it exists
still as of today that, that reservoir still exists, and I think it's all used for drainage now because
there's no ag in that area. Okay. Any other questions for the Department or for Corp. Counsel?
Mr. Hokama?
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, either for, if, for your consideration as our Committee or
for Mr. Galazin from Department of Corporation Counsel. We do have a copy in our binders,
Mr. Chairman, from Mr. Francis Cerizo, Planning Department. And again I don't know how to
address the addresses, it's, it's an e-mail address. But Mr. Cerizo did state that from the
Planning Department's perspective it is, let's see, gentlemen it's right after Mr. Arakawa's
responses to the questions from the Committee. And it's the second page of Mr. Cerizo's, it's a
March 8th response from Mr. Cerizo
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --where Mr. Cerizo from Planning states that the statute currently
in existence, 205-4.6 prohibits private restrictions. But there is a, I guess a date, July 8, 2003 as
the, the initial date of the restriction, and that this subdivision came in on December 27, 2002.
So is this Committee, can we take it that prior to that date even if it was stated in the law that
more generally if anything that those restrictions of use has a greater standing than the statute?
That a private CC&R of a property sale has greater bearing legally versus the State statute in
generally had no, you know, said that this is what you are permitted to do on Agriculture lands.
You know they list their permitted uses.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Galazin, if you can?
MR. GALAZIN: Yeah. Thank you. And, Chair Hokama, I will note that my office did review, one of
the deputies did review the CC&Rs that were proposed at the time before the final subdivision
approval. So back in 2002, I believe, yeah, November of 2002, and at the time my Department
I guess felt comfortable with the CC&Rs the way that 205-4.6 reads. You know it's my, it's my
understanding that in terms of how it applies to deeds and other transfers of land, it makes some
of these covenants and restrictions avoidable. Which would mean that between private entities
negotiating a transfer of land restrictions at that point if they occurred after 2003 would
possibly be avoidable in that kind of action. But that would not apply to the County's
processing in approving the final subdivision in 2002.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. And I understand your response as it relates to the
subdivision approval process. But as far as a use within the subdivision, is that, or still yet
avoidable since it, as a, as a use, not as a component of a subdivision process and approval?
Are you not ready to give us a verbal comment at this time?
MR. GALAZIN: No, the, you know, I got the section right here and, and looking it the statute may
well trump the actual use if it's trying to restrict it. So that may be an avenue that, that a
homeowner may have against, you know, another private entity so that it's, it is possible.
Although, you know, I don't want to give a definitive answer in terms of how it might play out
between two private parties.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: My, my concern is one, well two. One, if we can accurately
provide information to property owners in the subdivision, and secondly, what would be the
County's role if any since we gave the review and approvals of the subdivision including the
review of, at that point in time the proposed CC&Rs or covenant restrictions for this sale of
lots? I'm done, Chairman, thank you. That was, this was one of my other areas of concern and
I thank you for my opportunity.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: You're welcome, Chair Hokama. Any other questions? Member
Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Mr. Arakawa, the subdivision wastewater system,
does it go into the County system?
MR. ARAKAWA: That's my -CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Arakawa?
MR. ARAKAWA: --understanding, yeah, it feeds into the County system.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: So any maintenance or repair work need to be done, if need to
be done, who's going to be responsible for that? The County or developer?
MR. ARAKAWA: Well at the present time the lines are private. So if there is any line break, then it
would be whoever owns it. If the County accepts dedication after that date then of course the
County would be responsible for those.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: I, I, I, I would suggest that the developer, you know, whatever
parts of the subdivision can be dedicated, you know, to move forward. Thank you, Chairman.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you. Any other questions or discussion for Mr. Arakawa at this
time? Or anything for Corporation Counsel? I will note that we are in receipt and I think
you've, you Members have received and it was distributed to you a few moments ago or should
I say earlier in the meeting a letter from Mr. Wright with some suggestions and some solutions.
And, you know, I'd like to forward this on to Corp. Counsel along with the letters that have
been, as far as your concerns, Mr. Pontanilla, in the area of the new irrigation water usage or
the conservation plan, I should say, that has been brought forth by the Water Resources
Committee. So with that in mind I would like to make a recommendation if I may, gentlemen?
I would like to recommend that we defer this item and ask Corporation Counsel and others to
see if they can sit down and come to some reasonable conclusions in some of the areas of
concern. But I would like to defer this matter and allow some time for the various parties to
work out the issue. Mr. Hokama?
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Chairman, I am happy to support that. I think, you know, before
this current term ends, hopefully, maybe we can see if your, this Committee's schedule permits
the opportunity for the appropriate departments to return for a status regarding compliance
issues. But I would also ask if you would, regarding this item, to also send to the Planning
Department a letter requesting whether or not for their entitlements they have complied with all
other conditions for, of approval. Thank you.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Hokama. Any other suggestions that you would like to,
for this, the Chair of the Committee or Co-Chair of the Committee to forward on to any
departments in, any specific department requests? Yes, Mr. Pontanilla?
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. Regarding Mr. Wright's letter, the second
paragraph, in regards to it is now the County's lawful duty to implement and enforce
HRS205-4.6 or the County will be in violation of State law and can be fined $10,000 or more if
violation continues. And if we can have a response from Mr. Galazin on that one there.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Mr. Galazin, would you like to comment on that request from Member
Pontanilla?
MR. GALAZIN: Yeah. Member Pontanilla, I'm not, I haven't seen that letter so I'm not familiar with
what Mr. Wright may be referring in terms of a $10,000 violation. I know just in Chapter 205 I
didn't see anything, just perusing some of the sections that would reference that. I, I can tell
you that at the time that Corporation Counsel looked through the subdivision of the CC&Rs,
and again I haven't seen them personally, but when they were reviewed by office they were
certified as to form and legality for compliance with the law as it existed at that time.
COUNCILMEMBER PONTANILLA: Thank you. And, Chairman, if you can send a letter and a copy
of Mr. Wright's letter to Corporation Counsel for their response on that particular sentence for
the Committee. Thank you.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Thank you, Mr. Pontanilla. You're reading my mind, as you were
speaking I was writing down a letter to Corp. Counsel in your request. Thank you. Any
other...yes, Mr. Hokama?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Mr. Chair, I, I apologize. I have one more request for your
consideration please regarding the offsite drainage basin that Director Arakawa shared
comments with, with us this morning. I would just like to be able to have a confirmation
regarding that site if the developer already has site control or ownership of that land. Because
if that is still an outstanding issue I, it's going to be hard to foresee now that we're in October
whether or not it will be completed by the December 31 g deadline especially if he has no right
of entry or site control of the proposed site unless he is already in escrow or some other
property title means to have control. So I would ask if we can follow up on that question
please.
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CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: I will do that. Thank you, thank you, Mr. Hokama. I will do that.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you. Thank you, Chairman.
CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: Any, anything else? Okay. Seeing none, if it is, with no objections I
would like to defer this matter until we have answered and gotten responses from the various
departments as requested by the Members of this Committee.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (PRESENT: RH, DM, JP, MV)
ACTION: DEFER.
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CO-CHAIR VICTORINO: No objections. Thank you. Thank you, ladies and gentlemen. I know it's
been a long day and I thank you all for being here. I will also say that it's almost noon and I
know everyone has to run and we have a 1:30 Land Use meeting. Any announcements to add
before we close the meeting? Well I have one if you don't mind. Ladies and gentlemen, I'd
like to announce that the Phillies are out there, Phillies did beat Milwaukee 3-1. I got to be
honest, I wanted to announce that. You guys always ask for announcements so I'm going to
announce. And Shane went 0 for 2 but did score a run and did steal a base. So thank you very
much, for the public's knowledge. Thank you very much. I hope you don't mind me using the
public access TV for a personal matter. But thank you very much. This meeting of the Public
Works and Facilities Committee is adjourned. . . . (gavel)...
ADJOURN: 12:01 p.m.
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